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Village of Westville
Gas & Water Committee

October 06, 2020     5:00pm

Mayor Weese called the meeting to order at 7:00a.m. 

Present: Chairman Delhaye, Committee Members Sandlin and Hughes as well as Trustees Dunham and Hall. Also present were Gas & Water Superintendent Mike Bennett, Gas & Water Clerks Griffith and Burks, Village Treasurer Larson, and Village Clerk Slavik.
Weese entertained a motion to approve the agenda. Motion by Hughes; second by Delhaye. Motion carried with the Committee.

Bennett said Ron Reagan worked for other gas companies but started his own company and he had looked at our 2019 usage but did not look at what it cost us. There was $158,000.00 difference in what his cost would be and what we would pay Missouri Gas Commission (MGC). We have a 5-year contract now (and it will automatically renew in 2 years). But if we give notice today, we must go 5 years. Jim Zakoura ($250.00 municipal-fee attorney) has never seen a contract like this. We will give written notice, and Mr. Zakoura created a form that the Mayor can sign if we do not owe anything, we should be able to possibly get out of the contract in 6 months.  

Bennett said our costs keep going up and there is still storage gas, but today you do not need storage gas and they charge 25¢ per dekatherm and Utility Gas Management (UGM) would charge us 5¢. Jerry Feller was with MGC since the beginning and is now a consultant. 8 months ago, they sent a bill for $2800.00 and they mistakenly sent us a bill for training (we train with APGA on Operator Qualifications). Bennett talked to MGC and they said it is our part for the training and it includes other things like technical advice. Mike refused to pay for it. We pay $300.00/person when we go to APGA training. In a conference call he told them we do not have any intentions of doing our training with them. They decided we do not have to pay it, but then they took the fee out of the reserves, which is our money. This is an example of how the fees have increased.

Hall asked if other towns are getting out. Bennett said even towns in Missouri are getting away from them.  Our gas engineers are in with Illinois Gas, too and are transporting gas through UGM. 

Larson said we did charge our customers what we were getting charged. Last December was 34¢ and we added our 32¢. In July, which was our most recent bill, we were charged 84¢ and we charged $1.16 (in cubic feet). The cost of gas is 19¢/therm but when you also add the pipeline zone fee, transportation, storage, management, etc., it is 84¢. Brittany said we already broke $1.00 and it is $1.16 now. After 19¢, the rest is fees. 

Bennett said that back about 6 years ago, they said you could get out in 6 months if you did not owe anything, but then it was also a 2-year contract.  Hall asked and Bennett said he had checked into it and there would not be any interruption in service if we change suppliers.  Hughes asked and if we send them this letter, we would have to wait for a response and then start litigation attempt to get out of the contract. Hall said if we do not get the early out, it would be stated in the renewal contract that we will be getting out in 60 months. Bennett said with deregulation, we can get our gas anywhere. 
SHUT OFFS

Griffith said in the ordinance: our fee is 5% now and they would like to raise it to 10%. They checked with other towns to ask what they are charging. The majority are at 10%. Also, our ordinance says the red tag is hand-delivered to the customers address by the employees; they would like to remove that and mail them – they do not take them to their front doors now anyway. After 30 days not paid, the next bill is a past due bill. Bennett said Michelle and Brittany worked diligently …we had over 60 people behind (many in 90- and 120-days over) and they added it to the bills and they COULD have begun shutoffs at the end of June but Barney had said they couldn’t even shut people off in September (pandemic). The ladies got delinquent accounts down to 30 and then when it got closer, they got it down to 11. There are 4 to 5 still off. 

SECURITY DEPOSITS

Burks said new customers pay a $25.00 water and $100.00 gas security deposits. They would like to increase to $100.00 water and $150.00 gas deposits. If customers only had water, a minimum bill is $22.40. So, if they get that credit, there is not that much credit on the balance. The landlords and landladies usually get stuck with the bill, so it would help them, as well. 

Deposits are held for 2 years if you are an owner. Renters get it back once they move, but many are renters for a long time. They would like to return deposits to renters, too, once they are there 2 years. Sometimes people have rented for so long that they must hunt down next of kin to return deposits. This would help clean up the books too. Larson said the auditor wanted a tab run showing every renter’s deposit and it should match what Larson has on the books, but they would have to go back as far as the 1980’s.
Burks said a renter’s deposits transfer with them to the next Westville service address. The books do not show a new receipt. They want to apply the balance to the account and the move would require a new deposit. If they do not owe anything at the old address, they get their deposit back. We would always keep business and bankruptcy deposits; those would stay on the books. 

RECONNECT FEES

Griffith said these fees are currently $25.00 for water and $25.00 for gas. They would like to put each at $100.00 because they called other towns to get their inputs and learned that the more the reconnect fees are, the less people let themselves get into a situation to be shut off. Shut offs in other towns are dropping when the reconnect fees are higher. The WBSD charges $85.00 just for theirs. Pinckneyville was at $25.00 and they raised theirs to $100.00 and the delinquents went down. 

METER FEES AND OUT-OF-TOWN RATES

We used to charge out-of-town rates on the water. Bennett thinks it should be on the water AND the gas. Now we have a different rate on usage but not on the meter charge, whether it becomes $2.00 or $3.00. Bennett said other towns all have a charge on meters for out-of-town. Size is another issue. Residential meters are 5/8”. We have the same rate for a 5/8” as we do for a 6”. We have a 6” at the water plant. AQUA charges $825/monthly just to have THAT meter. Bennett said that the cost of water and gas meters is going up; he doesn’t want to adjust the residential, but would like a different rate for 5/8”, 2”, 3” and 4” and 6” because of the cost of replacement out of OUR pocket. Gas residential is size 275 (costs us $225.00) or 240 and are getting the same rate as someone with an 11mil (like the high school). We need to look at the size of the meter and increase the charge. Size 415 is $408.00. We don’t bill the person where we change the meter; it comes out of OUR pocket. They got an idea looking at other towns and will put it in a chart for the board to look at. Sandlin feels we should break even but not make money on it. Bennett said it is mostly people putting in generators, and then they must have a newer meter with a separate regulator. They are down to changing 400 meters. If people put in a generator, they don’ have the right size to operate it and then we put in a size 275 (cost is out of our pocket). Then bigger generators need a 415 size and that is $408.00.  An example is that 3 years ago a resident on Rue Le Petite put in a bigger generator. The engineer said she needs a 630-size meter, and it was $775.00. She was told she had to pay for it, and she did not want to pay $775.00 and wanted a credit for the meter upgrade before (but she had not paid for that upgrade). So, she paid the $775.00 for the upgrade.  In other towns, businesses get charged more. A 275 size will generate 325,000btu/hour. Other towns charge $8.00 to have a meter; we charge $3.00. 
GAS AND WATER RATES

The minimum gas fee has been $3.00 for a long time, they would like to raise by $1.00 or $2.00 and re-visit the rates in a little while. Sandlin asked if the out-of-towns would be even higher. Burks referred to a chart and said out-of-town services must be delivered farther and it takes more time to go to do shuts offs and maintenance. Bennett said there are 700-800 addresses out of town (note: there are that many people, he corrected on 10-07…there are 240 CUSTOMERS). Burks said the water bills that equal just the minimum charge are usually the vacant addresses. She said we do not charge anything for water if it is off, but the WBSD charges $16.00 per month unless Bennett actually physically removes the meter. Then if someone wants water again, they pay to have the new one put back in.   Hughes feels we need to stall a little and maybe do this gradually because of the pandemic. Bennett pointed out that a different gas consortium will also save everyone money.
NEW GAS & WATER SYSTEM
Weese said this will take several meetings and others coming to discuss. Bennett said water meter reading went from visual to touch-read. He said there were problems with those; they had to open them to even get a reading. Then we went to a radio system. We had 3 companies come in to present their systems. They proposed changing to meters that would allow you to pop the old head off and put another on.) Rossville went with the same company that Westville did back then. It was Master Meter. Bennett said that on 90% of our meters, you could pop the head and put a new one in. They have a battery life and he thinks they must have been sitting on a shelf somewhere before we got them because and we have a lot of dead meters. He said we have about 200 dead ones now. All the gas meters are working, and the gas ones are not failing like the water meters are. They have a 10-year full warranty that covers them if they die within the 10 years. After that it is pro-rated and up to 15 years and it ends at 15 years. We are getting close to the warranties expiring and are experiencing a lot of failures. The girls have been working hard with Ferguson (who is part of Master Meter) to get those that are failing replaced. Rossville has a lot of failures in their gas meters, too. Bennett said if we turn in 100 meters, we get 100 meters; it takes time to get them changed out because we are not getting them like we should be. They visited Pinckneyville and that town went with Utility Sales and they started out with a pilot program and now they are full-blown source. They have gas/water 100% fully radio-read meters. Our current meters must be driven by. The new system has booster stations, and the stations talk to each other and the readings go directly to the office. The Mayor would like the rep to come in either before or during a meeting. Georgetown is talking to them, too. They have checked other towns out. The revenue increases discussed earlier this meeting would allow us to pay for and start a pilot program, like maybe 20 gas and 20 water meters. Bennett said we would have to pay for them to start with a pilot program. We have had nothing but trouble with technology. In the old days, they could go to the meter and see what was going on. The stats on the graph provided to attendees are from Master Meter and is an actual picture of what our system looks like.  Bennett feels they are dragging their feet to get these failing meters replaced because the warranties will run out. Dunham asks why it has taken so long to get them replaced. Bennett said we must get them (they were made in Israel) and then we must have time to go change them and we do not have the manpower. Bennett said if you go to a meter, it wakes up… but the new ones will kick on 7 seconds, twice a day. We would be putting in entire meters (not just changing heads) Bennett said they went with Master Meter because you could pop off a Hersey body and put on a new head. Bennett had preferred to change the complete meter and his preference was shot down back then. Our meters  still have an old body with a “new” head. Larson said if the battery fails you can replace the battery on the new system.  The rep on the new systems used to be with IEPA and IRWA. Phil Donaldson said they had licensed plumbers for the water meter installation and guys came and changed the heads. You do not have to be Operator Qualified to do this work. With Westville, it would be $80.00 per water and $45.00 per gas, but we could hire a couple guys to just change meter heads and can offset the cost. Bennett said you must have a pit pad, and with the lids when we went to touch lids, we drilled our own lids with a drill press. He said there are bunch already ready to go. A lid is $45.00, we can drill our own instead.  Bennett recommends we go with the pilot program and said anyone can talk to Ron Reagan or MO Gas Commission if they want to. 
Reagan said if anyone wanted to talk to him this evening, they can call him this evening. Our USDI engineers are affiliated with UGM, also. Weese said back when Rossville changed, he got worried. 

ADJOURNMENT
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adjourn at 6:03pm. Motion by Sandlin, second by Hughes.

